
Questions and Answers – Extraordinary Parish Council  
Meeting 7th June 2018 
 
 
Communication 
 
The residences would like to first and foremost pose a question to WCEC and 
ERSP(ART) why they have not responded to requests of information from an initial 
meeting with Jacqui Stone dated 14th February 2017., not least sending us their Code 
of Conduct of Behaviour, Safe Guard Policy and their General Governance Document 
which covers how the students and site are managed, and a copy of ART’s business 
Plan for our review.  To date no communication has been received from Jacqui Stone. 
Further to this historical request, the residences have felt it necessary to make certain 
complaints when circumstances during a day became unbearable.  
 
To date, only one such complaint as been given consideration or a response/solution 
given.  
 
Two questions: 
 

a) Please explain why the information promised to residences have not been 
delivered to ease our concerns? 

 
WCEC: The original letter to us was framed as a Freedom of Information Request. Our 
formal response was that the Act does not apply to us; and informally we offered a 
meeting to discuss concerns. Whilst that particular offer was not taken up at the time, 
there have been subsequent meetings and opportunities for discussion. We are not 
aware of having promised to provide information and not done so. However, the 
particular documents sought in that first letter are not public ones. 
 
ART:  All those documents that we believe we agreed to supply have been provided 
to the WCEC, including our Health and Safety and Safeguarding Policies. Going 
forward, appropriate documents are available on our website. The Business Plan is 
not a public document.  
 

b) Please also explain why residences complaints in the majority are not even 
being acknowledged, let alone considered?  

 
WCEC:   If any complaint has not been acknowledged or responded to, please accept 
our apologies. We assure you that each complaint was addressed internally and in 
meetings with ART. 
 
ART:    Complaint issues and more generally the relationship with the local community 
are standing items on our agenda at the meetings of our Board of Trustees.  
 
All complaints received, whether through Cllr. Anne Brown or Anthony Stamp, have 
been taken seriously and, we believe, have been responded to, either directly or via 
the WCEC. If we have missed any that was not intentional.  
 
Going forward, a log of complaints from the local community will be kept separately 
and shared with the parish council, if required, and the WCEC, which will include what 
has been raised, by whom, and what actions are proposed. 
 
 
 



Benefit to the Village 
 
Parts of the WCEC constitution and WCEC website claim that the Community 
Education Centre is  “to further or benefit the residents of Wormingford and the 
neighbourhood …………..with the objective of improving the conditions of life of the 
residents.” ……and the WCEC website suggests the Centre has certain beneficial 
functions ….without creating problems for the neighbours” 
Two Questions: 

a) Please explain how ERSP (ART) on site benefits the village of Wormingford 
and its residences and in what manner, e.g. financially, emotionally, 
religiously etc  

 
 
WCEC:  At the outset, the benefits explained to us were: 
 

• The centre being used and maintained well 

• Residents would be able to attend courses if desired 

• Residents would have the opportunity to benefit from locally grown produce 

• ART would be able to offer rural skills 

• The community may benefit economically 

• employment opportunities would improve for the students 

 
 
ART:  All our courses at Wormingford are open to qualifying local residents.  
 
We believe that we have provided benefit to the village. For instance:-  
 
− We now employ one local village resident and will continue to promote any vacancy 
locally, (all bar one of our employees live in the Colchester Borough).  

− Our rent provides funds to assist the upkeep of the centre for the broader community 
and so reduces the cost to other users.  

− We have been identifying for the WCEC, funding opportunities to develop the facility 
at Wormingford for all local facilities, for instance to convert the toilets to be for adults. 
We have then been assisting them with the application process.  

− We have made available our vegetables for picking by local residents during the 
summer holidays  
 
− We have provided expertise from amongst our Trustees to support the WCEC in 
their obligations as landlord of the site. We have provided a full set of Health and Safety 
documentation and recommendations which help improve the site for all attendees, 
including village groups, not just ART, and are happy to work with the WCEC to 
implement the final programme.  

− We have continued to help improve the site here for the benefit of all users including 
reinvigorating the pond, repairing the fencing around the pond which was very 
dangerous, removed overhanging, diseased and dead branches and trees.  

− We help maintain the site. We mow the lawn for the benefit of all, for instance for the 
recent Flower Festival. We also provided the baskets for the festival and assisted with 
the preparation for this event.  



− Some of our students use the village shop to buy lunch, etc.  

− We have been asked by the Church to help them remediate a long-standing issue 
with a fence to the property which it we understand is below the required height.  
 
In addition, our meetings with the WCEC have identified more ways that we can work 
with the local community.  
− Currently most of our conservation support work has been away from Wormingford. 
We have talked with local land owners and are looking at the opportunity to assist with 
habitat improvement for a local woodland.  

− We are looking to have further discussions with your footpath leads about where we 
could realistically help maintain local footpaths.  

− We are looking at ways to make our surplus vegetable production more widely 
available and will be talking with the local shop.  
 

b) Please explain why you believe you are not creating problems for the 
neighbours in lower Wormingford? 

 
WCEC:   Our intention is that we do not create problems for our immediate neighbours, 
nor that ART do so by being at the Centre. We hope that by addressing the specific 
concerns raised in the questions which follow, they will not be seen as problems in the 
future. 
 
We sincerely hope that the altercation overheard last year will never be repeated, nor 
the intimidation suffered by ART management and WCEC Trustees by certain 
residents.  
 
 
ART:   Whilst we seek to be responsible, we are an educational establishment and we 
cannot be silent and invisible. We have sought to act with open communication and in 
full consultation with the WCEC. For instance, we had submitted to the WCEC the 
proposed siting of the greenhouse for quite a period before the recent temporary 
erection. However, we appreciate that it can feel very different when it is erected, and 
therefore promptly agreed with the WCEC for a new position that is much less 
conspicuous.  
 
The greenhouse has already been moved and a new application has been submitted. 
The current erection is not secured in any way and will not be secured further until 
planning permission is obtained.  
 
We had planned for the shed as a secondary working area, for students with autism or 
other conditions where a busy environment is detrimental for them, to be able to seek 
solace and to store the tools and equipment. Resident objections mean that this is now 
not possible. We have also been repairing the fence, and completing other 
construction repairs and work around the site, which does mean that some noise is 
made during the daytime when we are teaching. The construction class, the main 
group for this, is 2 days per week, and generally there are a couple of practical 
sessions during the day, term time only.  
 
We would suggest that our use of the school building s is materially less intrusive than 
if it was still operating as originally intended. For instance our students primarily come 
and go in a single vehicle. In our experience in other Essex villages, conventional 



village schools will have much more pupil and parent activity than this, up and down 
the lane and on the road. 
 
 
Noise pollution 
 
Over the last year the human and mechanical noise levels of the site have increased. 
The residences have experienced constant banging, sawing, even what sounds like a 
circular saw. 
There is also plenty of human activity, which in such a quiet un-urban buffered area, 
reverberates around the local community and can be heard all around. 
Activities are occurring on residences boundaries, which makes the noises ultimately 
in our gardens and invading our homes. 
 
Please can you explain why it is acceptable to conduct noise making courses outside 
i.e. to allow this level of noise to continue outside, and use of mechanical tools 
(recordings can be supplied) in such a quiet rural residential area where most people 
are working from home or enjoying their retirement in the peaceful area of lower 
Wormingford?  
 
WCEC:   We would like ART to explain what they do and why they do so in the open 
air. Whilst we believe that noise from any building or residence is inevitable, it is not 
our intention that this is excessive. We do not condone excessive noise levels. 
 
ART:  As we said in our previous answer, we cannot be silent and invisible.  
 
There will be occasions when students will use the playground and/or field for some 
exercise, generally football. This would be in line with how it would have been used 
when as a school and as we don’t have scheduled PE sessions would be far less often 
than a school. Studies show that combining exercise with education and training is 
very positive and it is something that the government is actively encouraging.  
As noted above, we have also performed maintenance on the site. We had no choice 
where the pond is sited and work on the fences is inevitably closer to our neighbours.  
 
Also as a trainer on rural skills we will use the outside for classes. Sometimes this 
would use power tools but in most cases this would not be for extended periods. We 
do use power driven lawnmowers but would suggest that that sound would not be 
untypical for such an area.  
 
We had hoped that the shed would give us an option for students preferring to work in 
a different environment to the main classroom, so that they did not need to go outside 
to work. As explained above, this is no longer available to us. We currently have two 
work benches outside because of this. We do keep this as far away as possible 
practically from the local residents.  
 
Work on the pond is nearing completion. Whilst there will be some aspects that will 
need to be maintained nearer to the boundaries of the neighbours, such as ongoing 
maintenance of the pond, this will, be limited as much as possible, and most activities 
take place at the rear and far side of the field, away from neighbours.  
We have planted hedgerows around the playing field to provide more privacy for the 
neighbours and to provide more wildlife corridors in the manner of Living Landscapes, 
but we accept that these do take some time to develop. We note, however, that some 
of the new hedging plants have disappeared. We will replant in the gaps.  
 



We have also observed that the trees, hedging and shrubs to the rear of Quinces 
Cottage have been removed since we commenced on the site. This inevitably makes 
that property more exposed to noise and an increased view of the field, and therefore 
also our students, than previously. We are happy to work with those residents and the 
WCEC as to how to install some rapid growing hedging to this area to assist with this.  
 
 
Participant / Student Control 
 
The local residences have endured such incidences as the serious public disorder from 
9th March 2017, to general human noise and continued disturbance. We had been 
assured by Anne Brown local Councilor and ERSP (ART) trustee - that the participants 
for the courses moving forward at the Wormingford Site would be 45 years old and 
above, and a new location was being sought for the younger people (Source: 
Residences meeting with Anne Brown dated: 16th May 2017). This year, 2018, 
however, it appears the agenda has changed as it does so frequently with this 
organisation, and is inclusive of the younger people again.  To this note it has been 
noted for a few weeks during a Wednesday afternoon post 14.00 hours that 
approximately 4 young students were unsupervised and mucking around on the 
playing field with a ball and moving from playing field to playground making a racket, 
disturbing the local residences. 
 
Multi-faceted Question all related to student control: 
Please justify this lack of supervision, and explain why this is acceptable. In addition 
please explain what level of control ERSP (ART) has over the students it brings into 
our Village as the residences have little confidence in this.  
 
WCEC:  We can say that lack of supervision is not acceptable. May we ask ART to 
respond to this in full; we must insist on effective supervision. 
 
 
ART:   Yes, the initial courses being run at Wormingford were for over 45s, We briefed 
the WCEC on our new courses, and Anthony Stamp, WCEC, sent out a letter to local 
residents in January, advising of the course changes to ART. Additionally, Jacqui 
Stone also met with Guy Stewart in January 2018 and specifically spoke about the 
course changes for the Tuesday and Wednesday groups, which were for ages 19+. 
She came away from that discussion with the impression that he had no issue with our 
use of the centre. We have had no complaint about using the site for under 45s until 
now.  
 
We have appropriate supervision in place for our students. Our staff to student ratios 
are higher than the recommendations. We do not accept that the students were playing 
football due to a lack of supervision. As we do not wear uniforms, as they can create 
barriers in some cases, it is possible that staff were not identifiable.  
Each student is assessed on joining the project, and completes an induction which 
includes Health and Safety, Prevent and British Values. We do allow students to walk 
up to the shop during their lunch and breaks, which is, we understand, very welcomed 
by the shop as extra revenue. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Can WCEC please explain the new notice on the playground gate illustrating the 
redaction of accepting responsibility of anything that happens to the cars of users of 
the site?  This most certainly is related to lack of control and trust over ERSP (ART) 
on site? 
 
WCEC:   The notice is identical to those at other similar locations. 
 
ART:   This is a standard notice recommended by Essex County Council and is nothing 
to do with ART. 
 
And most importantly for the residents – why does ERSP (ART) feel it necessary to 
have a psychologist on site, why the only reason Mondays are not being used for 
students is the fact that village children are on site? Does this not beg the question 
that the residences children therefore are at risk on a daily basis and why is this being 
ignored?  
 
WCEC:   These questions indicate that residents are living in a degree of fear. That 
fear needs to be removed or allayed. 
 
The site was not offered to ART on Mondays, except for office work, because it is in 
use for other purposes. We ask ART to respond to the question posed to them. 
 
 
ART:   We do have a trained counsellor present during some of the teaching day, who 
assist with mentoring and IAG (Information, Advice and Guidance) for our participants. 
This is part of our high levels of supervision and applies on all courses and sites, 
including with the Army. Our use of a counsellor is not to prevent bad behavior but to 
accelerate the process by which students, who generally have become isolated, get 
themselves ready to go back to work or further education. This has been extremely 
beneficial for our students, as it gives them someone independent to talk to, and is a 
core part of our proposition.  
Mondays have never been available for ART, due to the use of the hall and other 
buildings by the village for other purposes. They have never been considered, 
available or offered for our use on this day. We believe that that is totally unconnected 
with ART as a tenant. 
 
Traffic & Access 
 
In the WCEC letter to the residences dated 1st May 2017 it was suggested the traffic 
caused by ERSP (ART) had only increased use on the lane by 10%.  The car park 
regularly hosts 10 -12 cars parked per daytime which we understand includes 
Community Centre use too. (Tuesdays are generally over 20 due to evening choir 
practice which totals 10 cars in itself during the evening) However 10% would 
constitute only one extra car, possibly 2, yet we are regularly experiencing multiple 
extra car numbers from ERSP (ART), cars leaving at lunchtime and returning, 8 large 
coach / minibus movements per week at a minimum and equally student cars let alone 
admin staff and lecturers cars. In addition there is at least one Taxi movement each 
morning and afternoon in relation to the site and further irregular van and lorry 
deliveries visit the site. 
 
Can you please explain why you feel there is not a substantial increase in vehicular 
movement along school lane from ERSP and where the 10% quotation came from?   
 



WCEC:  The 10% figure was calculated in early 2017, noting the number of movements 
made by ART at that time, as a percentage of traffic movements made to access other 
activities at the Centre and use by residents and their visitors. 
 
It is accepted that traffic has increased. We do not dispute the figure of 8 minibus 
journeys per week, plus tutors and some students, yet as stated there continues to be 
other traffic to the Centre and an increase in other traffic in the lane, so the proportion 
of ART traffic remains small. 
 
 
ART:   We cannot recall being involved in the 10% quote as we would not have had 
any idea of other traffic to the site or more generally down the lane, prior to our 
occupation  
 
We do have 8 minibus movements each week during term time, one in the morning 
and one in the afternoon of each of the four teaching days. We are aware that a large 
coach has been used by the bus company on two occasions, however, on neither 
occasion did the coach use the lane. The driver telephoned and asked for us to walk 
the students up the lane to meet it at the top, which we did, accompanied by a member 
of staff.  
 
We do have a student who does use a taxi on the occasions when his regular lift is not 
available, as he is registered blind and unable to use public transport or the minibus. 
This is not a daily occurrence.  
 
We usually have 3 to 4 vehicles on site during the term time (sometimes going up to a 
maximum of 8), except for the bi-monthly Board meetings or a one off visit such as by 
the Bishop of Colchester.  
 
We cannot disagree that this is an increase on what would be the case if there was no 
educational or other occupant of the site.  
 
We do have deliveries but it in that regard we don’t believe that we are the most active 
address on the lane.  
 
Owner of School Lane:  We have read the points raised under "Traffic and Access" 
and have serious concerns about the number (and, in some cases, size) of vehicles 
which appear to be using the lane. This is not in keeping with what was the accepted 
practice during the large majority of years when the premises were operating as a 
school.  
 
In view of this and the problems which it is obviously causing, we feel it may 
appropriate for us to reinstate the gates (one for vehicles; one for pedestrians) at the 
top of School Lane, at its junction with Church Road, in accordance with the legal 
agreement with the Lessees. In that agreement, dated April 1912, it is stated that the 
larger (vehicular) gate should be kept locked at all times, with keys being held by the 
Lessors (ourselves) and the Lessees. Modern technology would enable these to be 
controlled electronically and we would expect such controls also to be extended to the 
residents of the four dwellings whose access would be affected (namely Quinces, 
Church House and Nos 1 and 2 Church Cottages). 
 
 
 
 
 



Regularity of Coaches and HGV’s 
 
To reflect on the mindset of the organisation ERSP (ART) – it has not ceased to amaze 
the local residents that a claimed rural organisation would disregard a narrow small 
private access lane with a public footpath along it and think it acceptable to hire a CSH 
HGV to come and pick up 2 bin bags each week, allow larger HGV’s delivering 
hardcore materials without requesting a smaller lorry size, or at least request a pallet 
trolley to be wheeled down the lane from Church Road - and book excessively large 
transport vehicles for students. There is no consideration to the local environment (or 
residences). The mini buses dropping off students can sometime actually be as large 
as coaches which find it increasingly difficult to maneuver in the small space around 
the access point of the top of school lane to the main highway on church road and the 
old school playground full of parked vehicles.  
Two questions: 

a.) Why should it be down to the local residences to police what ERSP (ART) is 
doing when WCEC should be aware and in control of who they are leasing the 
site to, and whether they conduct their activities in keeping with the local 
environment? (Ref: CSH collection lorry decision reversal) 

 
WCEC:    It should not indeed be necessary for residents to consider this. As you 

confirm, the CSH incident was one-off and dealt with; as for all who need deliveries 

down such lanes, suppliers should be directed as to what would be acceptable. We 

expect ART to abide by this. 

ART:   As 5 above, the minibus does attend 8 times per week during term time.  
 
ART did recommend that a solution should be found for rubbish collection, as using 
the domestic system is against regulations. The decision to use the CSH service was 
made by the WCEC and was independent of ART.  
 

b.) Please explain why you believe this to be a suitable location for such an 
organisation due to the requirements of that organisation in terms of 
commercial and private vehicular usage? 

 
WCEC:    It is our view that vehicular use of the lane by any user must take into account 

both the nature of the lane and matters of road safety. 

 
ART:   The site was recommended to ART by Colchester Borough Council, as an 
unused education site. We do not believe our use is any different to any other 
educational establishment and indeed we think that in many ways we are less 
intrusive.  
 
On traffic activity, specifically, we do not have multiple parents individually delivering 
and collecting children each day. The noise of a primary school at lunch and break 
would also, in our opinion, be far more intrusive than our participants. We seek to be 
self sufficient so our use of delivery vans is kept to a minimum We do have sporadic 
deliveries for supplies, particularly at the moment plug plants. Our goal with the 
greenhouse is to grow from seed but this has been delayed.  
 
 
 
 
 
 



Recent Growth and Future Expansion 
 
Recent planning applications to expand number of buildings on the site demonstrably 
show ERSP (ART) have already outgrown the site.  In addition, blatant flouting of 
planning laws in an area of outstanding nature beauty clearly illustrate the ERSP (ART) 
lack of understanding and respect to such a rural environment, not withstanding the 
fact is it a residential area not commercial location.  
 
Two Questions: 
 

a.) Please explain why this lack respect for planning law of is acceptable and what 
measures are being taken to protect such a site? 

 
WCEC:  Lack of adherence to planning law cannot be acceptable. It is our 
understanding that in formal applications to, and informal discussions with, CBC 
Planning Department, we and ART have acted in accordance with guidance given. We 
will, of course, abide by decisions made and accept that it is our responsibility to ensure 
ART do so too. 
 
ART:  On commencing at Wormingford we originally stated that up to 52 students 
would be on site at any one time. We currently have a maximum of 32 students on any 
day and, we have no plans currently to go above that, therefore we have not, in our 
opinion, outgrown the site. (in exceptional circumstances a group from another site 
might need to use this site for a day – and vice versa.)  
 
When we initially negotiated our use of the site, it was on the basis that a shed and 
greenhouse would be required, and planning permission applied for. We require a 
storeroom for tool and equipment storage, which will coincidentally also address 
previous concerns raised by residents, not due to capacity issues.  
 
The greenhouse is a requirement for the courses, and was originally identified as a 
necessity. We have been in discussion with the WCEC for a long period on the location 
of it. We are in discussion with planning authorities and, while we are not planning 
experts, from their feedback do not believe that we have contravened any regulations 
as the greenhouse is only a temporary erection and is unsecured at this time, pending 
planning approval.  
 
We have checked with the planning officers and sent photographs accordingly.  
 
With regard to our originally proposed siting, we accept that when erected a building 
can look different to when planned, and therefore we moved it at the request of the 
WCEC to its new position. We understand that the WCEC have now submitted a new 
planning application for this new position.  
 

 
b.) Please explain why you believe this to be a suitable location for such an 

organisation due to the requirements of that organisation in terms of space and 
building usage? 
 

 
WCEC:   Our view is that ART have not outgrown the Centre, but are seeking to ensure 
it is used effectively. We do not wish, and do not foresee, an increase in ART’s use, 
neither in numbers of students nor in hours of usage. 
 



ART:  We find the Wormingford site to be appropriate for us as it has space that we 
can use for our classes plus an administration block for our management and support 
team. We do have plans to expand what we do at ART but that would not be at 
Wormingford, for instance we have started to run courses at Stow Maries Aerodrome 
and Friday Wood. 
 
 
 
 


